
TOWN OF JONESBOROUGH

Town Hall Board Room


123 Boone Street

Jonesborough, TN  37659


MEETING NOTICES


MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 11, 2023


7:00 PM


PUBLIC COMMENTS REGARDING AGENDA ITEMS


Members of the public wishing to speak concerning any item on the agenda 
during the Public Comment period must sign up by calling the Town 
Administrative Office at 423-753-1030 with their name, address, and subject 
about which they wish to speak no later than 2 hours before the meeting if the 
meeting occurs during normal business hours or by 4:45 p.m. the day of the 
meeting if the meeting occurs after hours. Otherwise, such member of the 
public must sign in at the location of the meeting, prior to the beginning of the 
meeting, by seeing the Town Recorder at meetings of the Board of Mayor and 
Aldermen, or the secretary or staff of any board, commission or committee 
constituting any other governing body under this resolution. 


Each individual shall be given three (3) minutes to address the Board regarding 
Agenda items.  Comments shall be limited to items on the meeting’s Agenda


PUBLIC HEARING


1. Ordinance Adopting the 2018 International Energy Conservation Code (IECC)


REGULAR MEETING


1.	 Call to Order 


2.	 Opening Prayer


3.	 Pledge to the Flag


4.	 Roll Call




CONSENT AGENDA


1. Approval of Minutes


2. Approval of Bills


3. Town Administrator Report


4. Operations Manager Report


5. Committee Reports


6. Supervisor Reports


7. 2023 Concession Agreement with Persimmon Ridge Soccer Association


8. Special Events Requests

a. Jonesborough Locally Grown – Revision Request to Previous Special Event(s)

b. Veterans Day Celebration

c. Christmas Events


9. Holiday Lighting - 2023 Christmas Season


10.Declaration of  Town Equipment as Surplus


11. Public Safety Officer Part-Time Position


AGENDA


1.	 Financial Report


2.	 Communications from the Mayor

	 a.	 Committee Appointments

	 b.	 Heritage Alliance – Update on Historic Jonesborough Specialty License Plate

	 c.	 Proclamation – The Schubert Club

	 d.	 Paws-In-Blue – Recognition Awards

	 e.	 Employee of the Month

	 f.	 Senior Center Café Connections Program – Senior Center Director

	 g.	 Approval to change the date for the October BMA meeting

	 h.	 Establish a Shanks Oak Tree Committee


3.	 Citizen Comments


4.	 Aldermen Communications


5. Town Attorney Comments


6.	 OLD BUSINESS


A.Discussion and possible action concerning second and final reading of an 
Ordinance Adopting the 2018 International Energy Conservation Code (IECC);




B. Discussion and possible action concerning approval of a Revised Resolution 
Authorizing the Issuance, Sale, and Payment of Various Capital Projects and 
Departmental Vehicles Capital Outlay Note 2023;


7.	 NEW BUSINESS


A. Discussion and possible action concerning the Renaming of the McKinney 
Center Scholarship Fund;


B. Discussion and possible action concerning approval of Agreement with the 
Washington County Election Commission;


C. Discussion and possible action concerning approval of proposed to the Senior 
Center Advisory Committee By-Laws;


D. Discussion and possible action concerning approval of the following Bids:

1. Roof Replacement – Elmer Gillespie Building

2. Roof Replacement – Fitness Center Building

3. Boone Street Milling/Paving/Curbing

4. Parking Lot – Lincoln Park

5. North Cherokee Street Curb/Sidewalk, Asphalt Construction

6. Metal Buildings – Street Department, Solid Waste & Recycling

7. West Main Street Sidewalks


E. Discussion and possible action concerning approval of the Lincoln Park Facility 
Rental Request and Agreement, and Rental Guidelines;


F. Discussion and possible action concerning approval for the Leeboy Trail Paver 
Rental Agreement;


G. Discussion and possible action concerning approval of Change Order Number 2 
for the AMI/AMR Meter Additions for Water System Improvements;


H. Discussion and possible action concerning approval of Revisions to the Public 
Records Policy for the Town of Jonesborough;


I. Discussion and possible action concerning approval of the Jonesborough School 
Tiger Park Project Bids:


1. Athletic Area Fencing

2. Playground Equipment

3. Bleachers

4. Restroom/Concession Building

5. Tennis Court Construction/Asphalting

6. Track and Tennis Court Surfacing

7. Field and Court Lighting


J. Discussion and possible action concerning approval of a Change Order from 
GRC Construction for the Jackson Theatre Project;




K. Discussion and possible action concerning approval of the Finance Director/
Town Recorder Employment Agreement;


L. Discussion and possible action concerning the new K-8 School Bond 
Resolutions:


1. Bond Resolution Series 2023A

2. Bond Resolution Series 2023B


M. Discussion and possible action concerning a Resolution for Condemnation of the 
Adams property;


N. Adjournment.





























































 

 

 

MEMORANDUM 

 

 

To:  Glenn Rosenoff, Town Administrator 

From:  Craig Ford, Operations Manager 

Ref:  August 2023 Monthly Report 

Date:  September 07, 2023 

 

 

The month of August was certainly a busy one.  The storm we received on August 15, created a 

tremendous amount of damage within the Town.  I will address that more in length at the end of 

my report. 

The Street Department is currently working on the installation of the drainage on North Cherokee 

Street in order to complete this project in time for a private contractor to install the curbing, 

sidewalk, and asphalt. 

I completed a new Parks ordinance this month in preparation for the September Board of Mayor 

and Alderman meeting.  I solicited review and comments from Rachel Conger as well as Police 

Chief Matt Rice. 

I also assisted in the creation and draft of the Director of the Jackson Theatre position description 

and the Leeboy paver rental agreement. 

We were also able to complete the installation of the new HVAC system for the Boone Street 

Market.  There were several things that slowed the project, such as ordering the materials, moving 

the hot water heater in a storage closet and penetrating the membrane roof.   

We finally received the approval to make the roof penetration ourselves, then Barnard Roofing 

came in to make sure the roof was properly sealed.  The new HVAC system went online Friday, 

September 01, 2023. 

With the funding secured by yourself and Robert, I was able to get eight (8) bids drafted and 

submitted for capital projects for the 2023/2024 budget year.  The bids were as follows: 



1. New roof and guttering for the Elmer Gillespie Building 

2. New roof and guttering for the Fitness Center Building 

3. Curbing, Milling, and Paving for Boone Street 

4. Parking lot asphalt and concrete work for Lincoln Park parking lot 

5. Curbing, sidewalk, and paving of North Cherokee Street and Thompson Meadow Lane 

6. New building for the Street Department 

7. New building for Solid Waste Department 

8. New sidewalk on West Main from Washington Avenue to Third Avenue 

Also included in the capital funding was $150,000.00 for three 2500 trucks for the Street 

Department.  These trucks were to be used for snow removal in the winter as we are basically 

down to two snow removal vehicles. 

It was evident early on that we were not going to be able to purchase three 2500 trucks for 

$150.000.00; even in the used market.  We still would have to purchase snow removal equipment 

for them as well.  Last budget cycle, we purchased a single-axle smaller dump truck for the Street 

Department. 

I approached Fleet Director Steve Beckett and Street Department Director Malcolm Highsmith 

and inquired of them the possibility of securing two more identical dump trucks and outfitting 

those two with the one we purchased last year with snow removal equipment.  Both agreed with 

the assessment. 

One of the problems with the 2500 trucks, at least in the past, is they were utilized primarily for 

snow removal, then sat the rest of the year.  This really promotes rust in these vehicles from salt.  

Even if you clean them well, the humidity works on any remaining salt and/or chemicals to 

promote rust; usually in those hard-to-reach areas. 

Mr. Beckett was able to secure two more of the dump trucks and secure three new snow removal 

setups.  The cost of the trucks is $79.000.00 and the cost of the three snow removal units is 

$61,866.00.  This allowed us to complete this purchase for a total of $140,866.00, which is 

$9,134.00 under the capital budget.   

Now we can sell the vehicles we were taking out of service complete with the snow removal 

equipment in place.  This will net a higher sale price this time of year as new snow removal 

equipment is expensive, and difficult to find.  This will also give the Street Department two more 

single-axle dump trucks to use throughout the entire year. 

I also worked with Police Chief Matt Rice and Street Department Director Malcolm Highsmith to 

get the old Solid Waste/Street Department building listed on GovDeals.  Both did an awesome job 

of photographing the building and listing the salvage materials in the building. 

The bid for the building came in at $625.00.  The good news is, our staff does not have to remove 

the building from the site as they have so many projects they are currently working on.  By placing 

the building on GovDeals, we are being paid for someone else to tear down our building.  This has 

to be completed before the new building can be installed. 



Below is a synopsis of the storm response for August 15, 2023. 

On Tuesday, August 15, 2023, I was awakened by a knock on my door at 2:00am.  It was Officer 

Depew who had been sent to my home at the request of Chief Matt Rice.  The Town had 

experienced a significant storm event and he was needing assistance.  My home phone and cell 

phone were going straight to voice mail as I had no service. 

I was able to reach Chief Rice by phone.  Upon hearing the damage to the Town, I advised him I 

would be in as quickly as possible and to go ahead and get in contact with Kevin Brobeck and get 

as many of the Water Department crew in as possible, and also get in touch with Matt Townsend 

and get Recreation staff in as well to begin clean-up efforts. 

Upon entering the Town’s limits, there was no power anywhere.  I was briefed by Chief Rice that 

we had 18 roads closed, Brightridge crews were out and that the Shanks Oak was down. 

We began working to clear Persimmon Ridge Road knowing that roadway would have to be 

utilized as a detour for Main Street.  We also began working on opening as many roads as possible.  

One of the biggest hurdles we had was that so many of the trees that went down took power lines 

and phone and cable lines with them. 

We could not work on these trees until Brightridge arrived to render them safe.  An additional 

problem was the darkness.  It was so difficult to see what you were doing with the power out. 

We began to get roadways opened up and around 4:00am, power was restored to much of the east 

and west of Town.  We still had a pocket in the center of Town without power.  The Town lost 

power again for about an hour. 

Once daylight finally arrived, we were down to five roads that were still closed.  At the end of the 

day, we were down to 2 roads closed.  That was a section of West Main Street between Oak Grove 

and Third Avenue and South Cherokee at Woodrow. 

The section of Main Street closed was due to the Shanks Oak tree being down.  Alderman Kelly 

Wolfe took the lead on dealing with the Shanks Oak tree.  Brightridge replaced a pole at South 

Cherokee and Woodrow; however, the road remained closed until Thursday, August 17, as we 

could not get the phone and cable companies to the scene to remove their lines from the broken 

pole.  The lines were hanging so low across the street, vehicles could not drive underneath. 

All roadways were opened by Friday, August 18, 2023.  We continued throughout the week 

operating both brush trucks to get as much debris as possible removed from resident’s lawns.  

We also had to close the brush yard as county residents were inundating the yard with brush.  By 

Thursday, we could not get our brush trucks in and out of the yard due to the volume of brush.  I 

instructed Jeff Thomas to get the air curtain burner in service on Monday, August 21, 2023, in 

order that we could burn and grind the brush coming in. 

On Wednesday, August 16, 2023, I was advised by EMA that it appeared a small tornado had 

possibly touched down at the Persimmon Ridge Water tank, traveled northeast down the hill, and 



crossed West Jackson Boulevard to Ben Gamble Road.  Ben Gamble Road had an extreme amount 

of damage with trees down everywhere. 

I sent two crews to the access road in order that we could get eyes on the Persimmon Ridge tank 

to ensure that tank had not been damaged.  It took two crews, with heavy equipment, all day to 

reach the tank due to the number of trees down. 

Once the crews reached the tank, it was discovered the fencing around the tank was completely 

destroyed.  The vent screens on the top of the tank were also damaged, but the tank itself did not 

sustain any damage.  The following is damage sustained by the Town: 

• Barkley Creek foot bridge destroyed 

• Trees down on trail near Third Avenue 

• Tree down at train depot 

• Trees down in Depot Street Park 

• Several trees down in Stage Road Park 

• Several trees down in Golden Oak Park 

• Numerous trees down across the roadway of Persimmon Ridge Park  

• Trees down across Persimmon Ridge Trail 

• Luke’s Trail will be closed indefinitely to remove large trees down across trail 

• Fence around Persimmon Ridge water tank completely destroyed 

• Vent screens on Persimmon Ridge water tank damaged and will have to be replaced 

• Wetlands sign at West Jackson and Persimmon Ridge Road destroyed 

• Three patio umbrellas destroyed at Lincoln Park 

• One teak wood table destroyed at Lincoln Park 

• Numerous problems at various Wastewater Pump Stations 

I cannot say enough about our staff.  Regardless of any day-to-day circumstance, they always come 

together for the common good in times difficulty.  The Police Department, Fire Department, Street 

Department, Recreation Department, Water Department, and Wastewater worked all through the 

night and day to get the Town cleaned up and services restored to its residents. 

It is during these times we all work together.  Our employees follow direction and get the job done.  

It is during these times that no one focuses on who works for what department, they all come 

together for one purpose.   

I am truly blessed to supervise a staff of outstanding men and women such as these. 

 

 










































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































